Memorandum of Understanding
Undergraduate Interdisciplinary Studies Program
August 11, 2008
This Memorandum of Understanding outlines the consensus reached by the undergraduate Interdisciplinary Studies Program and the Division of Academic Affairs based on the recently conducted program review.  It describes the goals to be achieved and the actions to be undertaken by all parties to this MOU to achieve these goals during the next program review cycle. Progress toward goals is to be addressed in the annual report.

The internal and external review of the undergraduate Interdisciplinary Studies Program took place in October, 2006, based on a self-study provided by ISP.  The observations made by the reviewers were related to the information available at that point in time.  Reviewers noted areas of strength of the current ISP.  Students, faculty, and program administrators were supportive of the program.  The ISP has been used as an incubator to test out new degree programs prior to their formal adoption. Many ISP students had developed unique, creative, and relevant programs in consultation with faculty and IS advisors.
The reviews also identified some areas of weakness and potential remedies as detailed below.

1. There is no clear connection between CSULB’s mission and goals and those of the ISP.  A connection is lacking between institutional planning and ISP programming.  The program has not been integrated with University academic culture and processes. Both external and internal reviewers recommended that the university consider merging the undergraduate Interdisciplinary Studies Program with the Honors Program to strengthen both programs.
2.  At the time of the review, the inactivity of the ISP Advisory Board points to a lapse in faculty participation in program governance, curriculum, policies, and recruitment.  Clear communication between the program and a cohort of committed faculty has been lacking. Subsequently, an advisory board was appointed. Its role needs to be clarified, and its bylaws need to be updated.
3.  CSULB has not followed best practices in the field of Integrative Studies and has not promoted its unique scholarship and pedagogy to internal and external constituencies.  
4.  The ISP has not followed assessment practices that call for outcome-based learning plans for students, culminating student portfolios demonstrating mastery of clearly articulated skills and competencies, and ongoing, systematic use of this information for program improvement.
5.  ISP students at CSULB have not received the type, frequency, or amount of advising that is deemed necessary according to national norms.  

6.  The ISP has not engaged in sustained outreach to departments regarding best practices in interdisciplinary/integrative programs; the web page needs to provide more information and services to students.
7. Internal and external reviewers recommended strengthening the IS Program by blending it with the University Honors Program. 

It is therefore agreed that:

1.  The new Director of the Honors and Interdisciplinary Studies programs will work with the Advisory Board to clarify its role and responsibilities and update its bylaws. 
2.  The Director will work with the Advisory Board to establish a statement of expected student learning outcomes, develop a plan for assessment of student learning, and implement systematic, ongoing assessment of student learning.  The SLOA plan will be submitted by the end of the Spring 2009 semester.

3.  The Director, in consultation with the Assistant Director, will develop a strong and sustained advising component for all students, working in conjunction with undergraduate advisors, department chairs, and other faculty, to ensure academic rigor for all degree plans.

4.  The ISP Director will work with the Advisory Board on curricular issues, specifically the creation of a 200-level class and a capstone class required of all ISP majors.
5.  The ISP will provide participating faculty and students with an even greater sense of community through intellectual and social events. To support this goal, resources will be provided for the ISP to develop an enhanced webpage as well as other media to communicate with current participants and alumni.

6. The Director will foster appropriate connections between the IS Program and the Honors Program in order to enhance the learning and success of students in both programs. 
7.  The newly reorganized ISP will be reviewed again in three years.  A major focus of the review will be the continued viability of administratively housing the ISP with the University Honors Program.
This MOU has been read and approved by:

Unit Director

______________________________ Date____________

Vice Provost                ______________________________ Date____________
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